SOURCES OF INFORMATION AND BIOBLIOGRAPHY

Information in the accompanying document may be used for research with proper citation. Brief entries can be copied and reprinted in scholarly documents or other noncommercial uses. Large scale reproduction is not authorized. This remains the intellectual property of the researcher (i.e. Homer Thiel). Assistance from others in correcting or expanding information contained in this document will be acknowledged.

SOURCES OF INFORMATION

A number of different record repositories provided documents. The type of information present varied from document to document. Like any genealogical study, work is never really completed and the likelihood that new information will be found is high. If you have additional information, feel free to contact Homer Thiel at homer@desert.com.

A wide variety of documentary sources were utilized during the course of this project. Major document classes are summarized below and a bibliography follows this section. A number of online resources were also used, as noted below. A number of people provided assistance including Fred McAninch, Hector Soza, Marquita Elias, Diana Hadley, Kieran McCarty, and Michael Weber.

Research or records were obtained at the following locations:

Tucson

- Arizona Historical Society
- University of Arizona Main Library
- University of Arizona Special Collections
- Office of Ethnohistorical Research, Arizona State Museum
- Roman Catholic Diocese of Tucson Archives
- Pima County Recorder's Office
- Family History Center

Phoenix

- Arizona State Library, Archives and Public Records

Berkeley, California

- Bancroft Library, University of California at Berkeley

Washington, D.C.

- National Archives

Hermosillo, Sonora, Mexico

- Archivo General del Estado de Sonora

Simancas, Spain

- General Archive of Simancas

Census Records

The earliest censuses for Tucson list Native American residents in 1752 and 1766 (Dobyns 1976:163-165). A census of Tucson was taken in 1797 and lists 395 inhabitants of the town. Adult men and women are named; however, servants and children are not. An annotated copy is available at the Arizona Historical Society in Tucson as MS 1079, Box 5, File 83 (see also Dobyns 1972, who corrects an earlier publication stating it was recorded in 1820).

A census was prepared in 1801 for the Native American population of Tucson. Another census was prepared for the residents of San Xavier del Bac and its pueblos and lists six non-Native Americans families and 10 individuals, most of whom were Spanish (Dobyns 1976: 165-171).

The 1831 censuses of Tucson, Tubac, and Santa Cruz were found in the Franciscan Archives at Holy Cross of Queretaro in Mexico City. They were published in two issues of the *Copper State* Bulletin (McCarty 1981, 1982a, 1982b).

A census from 1848 also exists. It was viewed by a researcher in 2002 at the Archivo General del Estado de Sonora in Hermosillo, Sonora. The researcher recorded the names on the document, but failed to collect other information. Subsequently, the document was mislaid and has not been relocated.

The United States collects census enumerations every ten years. Population schedules from 1860 through 1930 were included in this work. All of the Arizona population schedules for 1890 were destroyed following a fire in the 1920s. The individuals collecting data for the 1870 and 1880 schedules had some difficulty in writing Spanish names, and in many cases a creative approach to identifying individuals is required. The 1860 through 1930 population schedules were accessed through the Ancestry.com website.

The Territory of Arizona was established in 1863. A Territorial census was collected in 1864, providing detailed data on all residents. The Territorial censuses for 1866, 1867, and 1874 for Pima County list all individuals, placing them in age categories. A school census for 1874 was also consulted.

Church records

Church records for a number of Spanish-era missions and churches have been abstracted and posted on the Mission 2000 database website at:

http://www.nps.gov/tuma/M2000.html. Some of the entries for Tubac and Tumacacori are for individuals who later lived in Tucson.

As noted above, the Catholic Church records for Tucson, San Agustin, and San Xavier del Bac were lost in 1856. It is probable that these records stopped in 1828, with the removal of foreign-born priests from the area. A priest from Magdalena visited southern Arizona between 1844 and 1848, baptizing individuals. These baptisms are available as Microfilm 811 (roll 1) at the University of Arizona library. A few entries from 1858 are also present.

The Catholic Church returned to Tucson in 1859. The church collected baptismal, marriage, and burial records in hand-written volumes.

The first book of baptisms begins in April 1861 and ends in December 1878 (the first six pages are out of chronological order). This book is available online at the Arizona Memory Project website at:

http://azmemory.lib.az.us/cdm4/document.php?CISOROOT=/rcdhilites&CISOPTR=641&REC=4

The first book of marriage records begins in February 1864, with marriage records continuing up to 1916. These records can be examined at the Catholic Diocese Archives:

http://www.diocesetucson.org/Archives%20website/archiveindex.htm

The first book of burial records begins in May 1863 (it is apparent that the first 14 pages are missing from the book) and runs through a single entry for January 1881. No burials were recorded between August 1864 and April 1866, as well as the rest of 1881 and all of 1882. The second book of burials begins in 1883. A transcription of the first burial book and a portion of the second burial book through January 1887 is available online in *Tucson's National Cemetery: Additional Archival Research for the Joint Courts Complex Project, Tucson* (pages 121-190) at: http://www.pima.gov/JointCourts/PDFs/SRI_JCC_Archival_Report.pdf

Other church documents available at the Catholic Diocese Archives include confirmation, school, and Rosary Society records.

City Directories

The earliest City directory for Tucson was published in 1881. A handful of other directories were published prior to 1900 (1883, 1884, 1897, and 1897). After 1900, they were published for most years. The directories are available at the Arizona Historical Society and the Pima County Library. Directories prior to 1917 are indexed by name only. After 1917, they are indexed by name and by street address.

Military Records

Military records for the Spanish and Mexican periods include rosters listing soldiers, enlistment papers, service records, conversion to invalid status, and records of deaths (Table 1). Surviving records for Tucson span the period from 1778 to 1855, and provide data on soldiers present for 26 of the 78 years.

Some of the rosters (1779, 1782, 1784, 1785, 1804) only list officers, new enlistments, soldiers receiving bonuses, or invalid soldiers. Other rosters are more complete (1778, 1783, 1791, 1792, 1793, 1800, 1801, 1816-1818, 1855), listing all of the soldiers. Others list only selected service records (1799). Census records exist for 1797 and 1831 identify soldiers.

Year	Comments	Reference
1777	Annual report	AGI, GUAD 515
1778		Dobyns 1976:155; AGI , GUAD 271
1779	3 May	Dobyns 1976:154; AGI , GUAD 277
1782	30 November	Dobyns 1976:157; AGI, GUAD 284
1783	roster, service records	Dobyns 1976:157-158; AGI GUAD 285; AGI, GUAD 286
1784	15 January	Dobyns 1976:159; AGI, GUAD 285; AGI, GUAD 521.
1785	6 October	Dobyns 1976:159
1787	service records	AGS 7278 C9 68-70
1790	service records	AGS 7278 C8 38-45
1791	service records	AGS Section 7047, document 6, [98-101]; AGS 7278 C7 91-95
1792	service records	AGS Section 7047, document 10 [139-146]; AGS 7278 C6 78
1793	Account list, service records	GUAD 289; AGS 7278 C5 91-95
1794	Service records	AGS 7278 C4 103-109; AGI 292, Bancroft library
1795	Service records	AGS 7278 C3 117-123; AGI, GUAD 292.
1796	Service records	AGS 7278 C2 110-116
1797	Census, service records	Collins 1970:22; MS 1079 Box 5 file 83 AHS/SAD; AGS 7278 C1 111-116
1798	Service records	AGS 7279: C3 111-116
1799	Service records	AGS 7279: C2 105-116
1800	Annual report, rosters Oct-Dec	AGS Section 7047, document 18; AGI, GUAD 280
1801	Rosters entire year	AGI, GUAD 280 (Jan-Aug); AGI, GUAD 294 (Sept-Dec)
1802	January-March	AGI, GUAD 294
1804	Annual report, service records	AGI Section 7047, document 647 [28]
1816	May through December	AGN 223:100-412 (May-Aug); AGN 207 (Sept-Dec)
1817	Entire year	AGN 206:94-481; Dobyns 1976:160-162 (January); AGN 253
1818	Entire year	AGN 207:529-601 (Jan-Apr), 233:113-376 (May-Dec)
1831	Census	McCarty 1981:41-47
1855	September 1	Officer 1989:331-332

Table 1. Presidio Soldier Rosters and records.

Property records

It is likely that most Spanish and Mexican era property transactions in Tucson were informal and were not recorded in official records. Arizona became part of New Mexico territory in 1856 and Charles D. Poston was tasked with recording property transactions. Poston's record book contains deeds and other records from 1856 to 1861 The book is housed at the Arizona Historical Society, Southern Arizona Division as Manuscript (MS) 663, File 9 (Charles Poston Collection).

The arrival of the Union Army in Tucson resulted in the decision to confiscate the properties of Confederate sympathizers. William Oury collected property records from 1862 through 1864. These records are available at the Arizona Historical Society in Tucson as "City of Tucson Property Records," MS 1072.

Formal recording of deeds by Pima County was begun in February 1866 by Recorder John H. Archibald. He established the system for recording deeds in a series of 780-page-long volumes. These volumes are in the custody of the Pima County Recorder's Office. Microfilmed copies can be viewed at the Recorder's office; however, the filmed books are reversed so that the writing appears white against a black page, making the entries somewhat difficult to read.

Land Claim records are also housed at the Pima County Recorder's office. Prior to the surveying of Tucson, land claims allowed people to record their existing property ownership and to claim additional parcels. These records are designated as "LC" in this volume. The Journals of Private Land Claims, available at the University of Arizona, contains testimony regarding Spanish and Mexican period land grants.

The Bureau of Land Management sold and patented land in the Tucson area beginning in the 1870s. A database is available online at: <u>http://www.glorecords.blm.gov/PatentSearch/</u>.

Vital records

The State of Arizona has posted birth records (through 1934) and death records (through 1959) online at: <u>http://genealogy.az.gov/</u>. The state did not begin formal collection of vital records until the 1910s, but many individuals submitted delayed birth records as adults, and the information on some older deaths was collected.

A number of early marriages in Pima County, from circa 1863-1871, were recorded in the first volume of Miscellaneous Records, available at the Pima County Recorder's Office on microfilm. Unfortunately, it is very difficult to read that film. Two volumes of abstracted marriage records for Pima County were published by the Arizona State Genealogical Society, covering the years 1871-1912 and 1912-1926 (Negley 1997; Negley and Lindley 1994).

The 1870 and 1880 Federal census takers collected information on individuals who died during the previous year in each household. Scanned images are available on Ancestry.com and a transcription is available in the Joint Courts book on pages 191-202.

Newspapers

The first newspaper published in Arizona was the *Weekly* Arizonian, printed in Tubac from 1859 through 1861. Newspapers have been almost continuously published in Arizona since that time period, the exception being the year 1863.

All surviving issues of newspapers published in Arizona between 1859 and 1875 were read, as were all surviving issues of Tucson newspapers from 1876 through 1881. Few articles and obituaries were located for individuals in this project. The English-language newspapers largely ignored the Mexican population of Tucson. Spanish-language newspapers began publication in Tucson in 1881, covering the local Mexican-American population.

Copies of many early Arizona newspapers are being scanned in and made available at www.genealogybank.com and <u>www.newspaperarchive.com</u>. A database listing Arizona newspapers is available online at: <u>http://www.lib.az.us/anp/search.aspx</u>.

Publications

A relatively small number of publications have dealt with early Tucson families. James Officer studied many of these families and his *Hispanic Arizona*, *1536-1856* contains data on many early families (Officer 1989). Officer and Henry Dobyns profiled Teodoro Ramirez (Officer and Ramirez 1984) and Victor Stoner studied Father Arriquibar (Stoner 1959). Other stories are contained in several books by Kierab McCarty (McCarty 1976, 1997), Frank Lockwood (1943), and Henry Dobyns (1967). An interview with Hillario Gallegos (1935) provides a sense of life in the Presidio. The Elias family is covered in a volume (Elias 1982) and the Urias-Wright and Gallegos family in another (Holder 1992).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ARCHIVES AND COLLECTIONS CITED

AGES- Archivo General de Estado Sonora (in 2010, Archivo del Congreso del Estado de Sonora), Hermosillo, Sonora

Ramo Ejecutivo, Tomo 189, "Listamiento de la Guardia Nacional." [list of men serving in National Guard] Ramo Ejecutivo, Tomo 198A "Padrón del número de habitantes que hay en el presidio de Tucson y los

pueblos de su jurisdicción con expresión del dado y estados. Primero menciona a los que se encuentran en la calle no. 10 de en medio de la plaza. Incluye edades, estado civil y niños. Se encuentran organizados por familia."

Ramo Ejecutivo, Tomo 198A, document 13, "Espediente que conciene las operacions…" [1848 voter's list] Ramo Ejectutivo, Tomo 198B, document 2. 'Lista de individuos que murieron en el paraje del Agua de las mestenas" [list of soldiers killed by Apache in may 1848].

Ramo Ejecutivo, Tomo 259, document 7. "pardon del numero de habitants del presidio." [1848 census of Tucson].

1852 Letter from Justice of the Peace in Tucson. Folder 242, cabinet 11, drawer 3 (see Officer 1989:387).

AGEMS- Archivo del Gobierno Ecclestiastico de la Mitra de Sonora Microfilm 811, roll 3, University of Arizona Library Reel 28, document 110. Filiacion de Don Juan Romero.

AGI- Archivo General de Indias (Sevilla). [Charles Polzer microfilm, on file at Desert Archaeology, Inc.]

GUAD 271. Real Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson: Revista passada por el Ayudante Inspector Dn Roque de Medina a la Campania de cavalleria que guarnece el expresado Presidio. 3 May 1779. [written by Roque de Medina, inspection report; services records for Pedro de Allande y Saabedra, Miguel de Urrea, Diego Oya, Jose Franco. Castro; financial records; list of weapons].

GUAD 280. Compania del Rl. Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson. [Rosters, enlistments, deaths, and other information, October-December 1800, January-August 1801, written by Mariano Urrea].

GUAD 284. Real Presidio de Sn Agustin del Tucson, Ano de 1782. Extracto de la Revista de Inspeccion executada. R. 1 Presidio de Sn Agustin del Tucson. 30 November 1782 [Inspection report for 1782 written by Phelipe Neve].

GUAD 285. Lista de los Creditos y Devitos que tuvo la citada companie hasta fin de Dziemb.e de 1783, segun consta de sus respectivas Cuentas ajustadas hasta dho tiempo. R.1 Res.o de San Agust.n del Tucson. 24 December 1783 [prepared by Josef Maria Abate].

GUAD 285. Real Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson, Ano de 1784, San Agustin del Tucson. 15 January 1884 [prepared by Roque de Medina].

GUAD 286. Real Presidio de Sn. Agustin del Tucson, Quantillas de servicios. [service records for Allande y Saabedra, Abate, Usarraga, Carrillo, Fernandes, Sosa, and Allande for 1783]

GUAD 289. Instancia de Dona Luisa Bohorques viuda de Don Pablo Romero para recibir la pension del Monte Pio militar. [Luisa Bohorques' pension application, 1788]

GUAD 289. Extracto de la Revista de Inspeccion pasada por mi Don Roque de Medine Teniente Coronel de Cavalleria... [Inspection report 1793, list of invalid soldiers, list of soldiers who could not re-enlist, enlistment records, list of soldiers to receive premiums, and list of debits and credits]

GUAD 292. [service records for Zuniga, Ureea, Beldarrain, Sosa, Usarraga, Romano, and Urrea for 1795]

GUAD 294. Extracto de rivista de las companias que guarnecen las provincias de Sonora correspondiente a los meses de enero, febrero y marzo de 1802. [rosters for January-March 1802]

GUAD 515. [Inspection report for 1777]

GUAD 521. Rl. Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson, Ano de 1784, Extracto de la Revista de Ynspeccion Executada. Real Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson. 15 January 1784 [prepared by Roque de Medina].

AGN- Archivo General de la Nacion PI (Provincias Internas) [microfilm viewed at the Office of Ethnohistorical Research at the Arizona State Museum]

206 Military Rolls for 1817, Presidio of Tucson.

207 Military Rolls for September-December 1816, January-April 1818, Presidio of Tucson, also bonuses paid.

223 Military Rolls for May-August 1816, Presidio of Tucson.

233 Military Rolls for May-December 1818, Presidio of Tucson.

243 Report by Arvizu on Payments to Soldiers of the Presidio of Tucson, pp. 332-352.

253 Monetary Awards for Military Men Based on Years of Service, 1817, including copies of enlistment papers, pp. 229-234.

AGS- Archivo General de Simancas (Simancas, Spain) [photocopies were donated to the Arizona Historical Society and are available as MS 1202]

Section 7047, document 6, pages 98-101, Extracto de la Revista de Inspeccion pasada por mi Don Roque de Medina... [inspection report for Tucson Presidio, Invalid status for Vicente Sosa and Agustin Yguera, copy of enlistment record for Jose Agustin Yguera, and list of debits and credits, all for 1791].

Section 7047, document 10, pages 139-146, ...extracto y Resvista y Ynspeccion pasad por el Ayudante Ynspector Dn. Roque y Medine ala Compania Presidial el Tucson en la Provincia el Sonora [annual inspection report for 1792; invalid status for Juan Bustamente, Juan Abril, and Juan Maria Gastelum with copies of their enlistment records; list of debits and credits; note that Francisco Xavier Noriega and Francisco Camargo could no longer serve].

Section 7047, document 17, pages 374-387, Extracto de la Revista y Inspon. Pasada por el Dn. Jose Zuniga... [enlistment papers for Juan Antonio Oliva, Jose Domingo Granillo, Jose Fermin Chamorro, Jose Cayetano Castro, Joaquin Simon Berdugo, Manuel Ortega, Ygnacio Granillo, Juan Felipe Palomino, Jose Tisnado, Franco. Xavier Tisnado, Tomas Villasenor, Manuel Gil Usarrraga, Jose Dolores Avilducea, and Salvador Franco; invalid status for Salvador Franco and Jose Avilducea; all from 1800].

Section 7047, document 28, pages 646-647, Extracto y Documentos de la Revista de Inspon. Pasada a la Compania del Tucson...[inspection report for Tucson Presidio, Invalid status for Tomas Villasenor, copy of enlistment paper for Tomas Villasenor, list of premiums; enlistment papers for Acencio Urias, Felipe Estrada, Juan Felipe Palomino, and Jose Tisnado; all from 1804].

Section 7278, document C1, pages 111-116, Olas de servicios de los oficiales, Sargentos, y Cadete... [service papers for Jose de Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea, Juan Felipe Belderrain, Jose Maria Sosa, Juan Antonio Oliva, Domingo Granillo, and Bernardo de Urrea for 1797].

Section 7278, document C2, pages 110-116, Olas de servicious de los Capn, oficiales, sargentos y cadet des los compania Presidio de los Tucson [service records for Josef de Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea, Juan Felipe Belderrain, Josef Maria Sosa, Francisco Usarraga, Josef Romero, and Bernardo de Urrea for 1796].

Section 7278, document C3, pages 117-123, Triplicadas olas servicios de oficiales, Sargentos, y Cadetes de la Compania Presidio del Tucson [service records for Jose de Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea, Felipe Beldarrain, Jose Maria Sosa, Francisco Usarraga, Juan Antonio Oliva, Domingo Granillo, Jose Romero, and Bernardo de Urrea for 1795].

Section 7278, document C4, pages 103-109, Olas de Servicios de los oficiales, Sargentos, u Cadetes que espresa esta Libro [service records for Jose de Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea, Juan Felipe Belderrain, Jose Maria Sosa, Francisco Usarraga, Juan Anto. Oliva, Jose Domingo Granillo, Jose Romero, Bernardo de Urrea for 1794].

Section 7278, document C5, pages 91-95, Tucson [service records for Mariano de Urrea, Juan Franco, Juan Felipe Beldarain, Joseph Romero, and Jose Maria Sosa for 1793].

Section 7278, document C6, pages 78-80, Presidio de Tucson [service records for Juan Franco, Jose Maria Sosa, and Jose Romero].

Section 7278, document C7, pages 91-95, Compania Presidial del Tucson [service records for Josef Ygnacio Moraga, Juan Franco, Juan Phelipe Bledarrain, Jose Maria Sosa, and Jose Romero for 1791].

Section 7278, document C8, pages 38-45, Provinvia de Sonora, Presidio de San Agustin del Tucson [service records for Joseph Ignacio Moraga, Juan Franco, Juan Felipe Valderrain, Joseph Maria Sosa, Franco. Usarraga, Juan Antonio Oliva, Ignacio Colosio, and Joseph Romero for 1790].

Section 7278, document C9, pages 68-70.

Section 7279, document C2, pages 105-110, Tucson [service records for Jose Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea,

Felipe Belderrain, Jose Ma. Sosa, Juan Antono. Oliva, and Bernardo de Urrea, for 1799]

Section 7279, document C3, pages 111-116, Compania del Presidio del Tucson, Olas de servicios del capitan oficiales y primer Sargento [services records for Jose Zuniga, Mariano de Urrea, Felipe Belderrain, Jose Ma. Sosa, Juan Antono. Oliva, and Bernardo de Urrea for 1798].

AHS/SAD, Arizona Historical Society, Southern Arizona Division Ephemeral files.

MS 366 Sam Hughes papers, 1861-1951 MS 638 Otero family papers, 1807-1957. MS 764, Hiram Stevens Collection. MS 1072. Property records, 1862-1864. MS 1079 Chambers Papers, 1820-1971 (bulk 1880-1945) MS 1155. James Eoff Officer papers, 1950-1995. Microfilm H-46.

Catholic Diocese of Tucson, Archives, St. Augustine Church

1861-1953. Baptisms.1863-1979. Burials.1864-1973. Marriages.1886-1906. Coronas del Rosario.

Magdalena Catholic Church records

1844-1848, 1858. University of Arizona Library microfilm 811, roll 1.

Mission 2000 database

n.d. Viewed online at <http://www.nps.gov/tuma/M2000.html>.

Pima County

1866- onwards. Deed Record Entry books. Pima County Courthouse, Tucson. 1864-onward. Land Claims. Pima County Courthouse, Tucson.

St. Augustine Church

1861-onward Catholic Baptisms. Archives of the Catholic Diocese of Tucson, Tucson.1863-onward Catholic Burials. Archives of the Catholic Diocese of Tucson, Tucson.1864-onward Catholic Marriages. Archives of the Catholic Diocese of Tucson, Tucson.

United States

1860 census, Dona Ana County, New Mexico Territory, population schedule, Arizona; NARA microfilm M653, roll 712.

1870 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm M593, roll 46.
1870 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm T655, roll 1.
1880 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm T9, roll 36.
1880 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm T655, roll 1.

1900 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm T623, roll 47.
1910 census, Pima County, Arizona Territory, population schedule; NARA microfilm T624, roll 41.
1920 census, Pima County, Arizona, population schedule; NARA microfilm T625, rolls 50 and 51.
1930 census, Pima County, Arizona, population schedule; NARA microfilm T626, roll 61.

NEWSPAPERS CITED

Arizona Citizen (Tucson)

1870 Article on ore shipped to Guaymas. 17 December, 3:4. 1871 Obituary of Teodoro Ramirez. 8 July, 3:2. 1872 Note on Cirilo Leon presenting road accounts. 6 January, 3:3 1872 Carrillo and Safford speak at schools note. 20 April, 3:2 1872 Lee and Scott flour mills note. 8 June, 3:2. 1872 Lee & Scott's Aquilla ore shipped to San Francisco. 20 July, 3:3. 1872 Douglas examines Las Planchas de Plata mine. 7 September, 3:2. 1872 Note on Las Planchas de Plata mine. 21 September, 4:3. 1872 Rusk runs restaurant. 9 November, 3:2. 1872 Lee and Scott patent Neugilla mine. 19 July, 2:3. 1873 Green prospecting. 7 June, 2:3. 1873 Interview with Mariana Dias. 21 June, 3:4. 1873 Note on Lee's mill. 21 June, 3:2. 1873 Article on Hernandez inquest. 9 August, 3:3-4. 1873 Note on Leopoldo Carrillo's new building. 11 October. 1873 Note on Francisco Leon's new building on Congress Street, 1 November, 3:3. 1873 Note on Michael McKenna as jailor. 1 November, 3:3. 1873 Lee makes flour and lumber. 1 November, 3:3. 1873 Lee sells flour. 15 November, 3:2. 1874 Lee candidate for sheriff. 17 January, 3:3. 1874 List of Grand Jurors. 21 February, 3:3. 1874 Papagos and Apaches fight. 14 March, 1:2. 1874 Note on Apache raid. 14 March, 1:2. 1874 Lee's saw mill article. 18 April, 3:2. 1874 Note on Leon house purchase by Council. 9 May, 3:2... 1874 Man killed at Lee's sawmill. 9 May, 3:3. 1874 Lee's sawmill closed. 16 May, 2:1. 1874 Lee's teams take lumber to Camp Lowell. 30 May, 3:2. 1874 Douglass sells Cienaga Stage Station article. 11 July, 3:2... 1874 James Lee considers run for Sheriff. 5 September, 3:2. 1874 Rusk has four horses stolen. 19 September, 3:2. 1874 Lee proposes race track at Camp Lowell. 5 December, 2:3. 1874 Rusk loses well bucket and rope. 19 December, 3:3. 1875 Article on Ramon Pacheco's blacksmith shop. 15 January, 2:4. 1875 Lee at Neguilla Mine and builds steam mill in Santa Rita mountains. 13 February, 2:2, 3:2. 1875 Note on Florencia mine. 6 March, 1:3. 1875 Lee's sawmill in operation. 27 March, 3:2. 1875 Note on rustlers. 8 May, 3:4. 1875. James Lee fires at rustlers. 22 May, 3:3.

1875 James Lee named captain of the Arizona Minute Men. 5 June, 3:3.

1875 Rusk makes mining claim. 24 July, 3:3.
1875 Rusk gets ore from mine. 31 July, 2:4.
1875 Note on Lee going to Sonoita Valley. 31 July, 3:4.
1876 Article on Francisco Solano Leon's memories of Tucson. 15 July.
1885 Article on looting of Maria Martinez de Berger's house. 24 January, 3:1.
1886 "Death of Henry Holmes." 16 October, 4:1.
1887 Note on return of Maria Martinez de Berger's property. 27 August, 2:1.
1890 Obituary of Leopoldo Carrillo. 13 December, 3:5.

Arizona Daily Star (Tucson)

1871 Obituary of Ursula Solares de Acedo. 25 September, 3:1. 1878 Note on James Lee's saw mill. 16 May, 3:1. 1880 Article on James Lee's Pilot Mine. 4 March, 4:3. 1884 "Death of James Lee." 11 March, 4:2. 1884 Note on Jesus Pacheco. 6 May, 4:1. 1885 Note on injury of Patrick Lee. 26 April, 4:2. 1886 Rusk working on Richmond Avenue. 20 April., 4:2. 1886 Description of Carrillo's Gardens. 26 May, 4:4. 1886 "Death of Henry B. Holmes." 12 October, 4:2. 1886 Note on funeral of Henry Holmes. 13 October, 4:1. 1888 T. G. Green's diamond mine. 22 June, 4:3. 1888 Note on Carrillo's Sabino Canyon ranch. 7 August, 4:2. 1889 "An Eye Sore," 12 June, 4:2. 1889 Manuel Leon working on a new building. 9 September. 1889 Manuel Leon's profile. 13 September. 1889 Manuel Leon goes to Baboquivari Ranch. 26 October. 1889 Manuel Leon procures 100 head of cattle. 27 October. 1889 Leon steers are valued at \$15 per head. 6 November, 4:1. 1889 Manuel Leon's wife and daughter come from San Francisco. 10 November, 4:1. 1889 Manuel Leon's butcher shop. 21 November, 4:1. 1890 Obituary of Leopoldo Carrillo. 10 December, 4:1. 1890 Note on Manuel Leon's meat shop. 3 January, 2:2. 1891 Obituary of Francisco Solano Leon. 3 March. 1891 "Gone at Last." 22 May, 4:2. 1896 Note on Jesus Maria Elias's funeral. 11 January, 4:2. 1896 "Death of Robert Lee." 23 December, 4:3. 1904 Obituary of Melquides Elias de Douglass. 6 May, 8:2. 1906 "Death of Mrs. Carrillo," 17 October, 8:3. 1907 Note on sale of Guadalupe Campas's land. 27 January, 6:5. 1908 Note on death of Jesus Maria Martinez. 6 September, 1:6. 1908 "Green Rusk Passed Away at Advanced Age." 22 November, 3:3. 1916 Obituary of Sister Amelia (Leon). 17 September, 6:3. 1920 Obituary of Nabor Pacheco. 15 February, 8:4. 1928 Obituary of Hilario Urquides. 20 November, 1:5. 1931 Obituary of Cirilo Leon. 7 June, 12:1. 1931 Obituary of Sotero Ruelas. 9 July, 1:7. 1932 Obituary of Juan Telles. 2 May, 3:3. 1935 Obituary of Eloisa Ferrer de Leon. 19 May, 9:3. 1935 Obituary of David Hughes. 24 July, A16:4.

1939 Obituary of Mateo Pacheco. 19 January, A5:6.
1939 Obituary of Francisca Leon. 2 July, A3:3.
1941 Luis Leon, Scion of Pioneer Local Family, Dies Suddenly. 23 October, A3:1-2.
1946 Obituary of Ana Maria Comaduran de Coenen. 24 January, A2:1.
1959 Obituary of Trinidad Telles. 12 August, A2:8.
1988 Obituary of Mary Hughes Dietrich Sheehan. 12 July, B3:2-3.

Arizona Miner

1864 Francisco Solano Leon appointed City Councilman. 25 May.

Arizona Weekly Citizen (Florence)

1872 Note on Apache raid. 31 August.
1876 Birth of John McKenna. 1 January, 2:4.
1876 Birth of Petra Manuella Hughes. 8 April, 2:5.
1876 Note on Rusk mine. 22 April, 3:3.
1879 Obituary of Albert Massoletti. 29 August, 2:3.

Arizona Weekly Star (Tucson)

1879 Note on Carrillo's bathhouse. 29 May, 3:1.1880 Obituary of Frank Massoletti. 4 March, 3:8.1881 Carrillo owns 100 houses in Tucson. 30 June, 1:6.1889 Notice of Rusk-Telles separation. 27 October, 4:1.

El Fronterizo (Tucson)

1880 Note on Cirilo Leon running for State Legislature. 26 September, 2:3. 1882 Article on protest over Warner's water company. 13 January. 1882 Obituary of Victoria Bojorques de Ruelas. 31 March, 3:2. 1883 Obituary of Anacleto Castro. 13 July, 2:7. 1883 Note of marriage of Joaquin Burruel to Refugia Bedolla. 17 August, 3. 1884 Note on Jose Herreras. 1 February. 1887 Obituary of Jose Herreras. 10 September, 3:2. 1887Obituary of Cornelio Elias. 5 November, 3:2. 1891 Sensible Defuncion. 23 May, 3:2. 1891Obituary of Ygnacia Van Alstine de Castro. 18 July, 3:3. 1894 Note on marriage of Jose Maria Elias to Josefa Higuera. 12 December, 3:6. 1895 Obituary of Romano Gallardo. 30 March, 3:1. 1897 Obituary of Rafaela Herreras. 20 March, 3:4. 1897 Obituary of Santos Aguirre. 27 March, 3:1. 1904 Obituary of Maria Elias de Angulo. 16 April, 6:1. 1904 Obituary of Ascencion Pacheco de Cordoba. 20 August, 6:1.

Tucson Citizen (Tucson)

1873 Obituary of Refugio Pacheco. 12 July.

1874 Note on Lee's mill. 4 April, 3:3.

1905 Obituary of Francisco Romero. 13 September.

1906 "Died at Ripe Age of 111 Years." 18 December.

1908 "A Pioneer Passed Away." 20 January.

1912 "Pioneer of Tucson is Seriously Ill." 17 June, 5:6.

1926 Obituary of Miguel Ortiz. 12 March.

1926 Obituary of Delfina Elias de Ortiz. 2 July.
1928 Obituary of Hilario Urquides. 20 November, 3:3.
1935 Obituary of Eloisa Ferrer de Leon. 20 May.
1939 "Francisca Leon, 74 Years in City, Dies." 2 July, 3:X.
1971 Article on Cirilo Leon's ranch. 6 May.

El Tucsonenses (Tucson)

- 1915 Obituary of Tomas Elias. 15 September, 1:2.
- 1916 Obituary of Fabian Romero. 27 December, 3:4.
- 1917 Obituary of Teresa Martinez de Elias. 24 February, 3:3.
- 1917 Obituary of Perfecto Elias. 14 April, 3:3.
- 1919 Obituary of Eugene Coenen. 4 January, 4:3.

BOOKS, JOURNALS, AND MISCELLANEOUS WORKS

Almada, Francisco

1952 Diccionario de Historia, Geografia, y Biografia Sonorenses. Ruiz Sandoval, Chihuahua.

Altshuler, Constance Wynn (editor)

1969 Latest from Arizona! The Hesperian Letters, 1859-1861. (1969) Arizona Pioneers' Historical Society, Tucson,

Arizona State Genealogical Society

1976 Arizona Death Records. Volumes I-III. Arizona State Genealogical Society, Tucson.

Arizona Territory

- 1864 Territorial census. Bound photocopy available at the Arizona Historical Society, Southern Arizona Division.
- 1866 Territorial census. Bound photocopy available at the Arizona Historical Society, Southern Arizona Division.
- 1867 Territorial census. Bound photocopy available at the Arizona Historical Society, Southern Arizona Division.
- 1874 Pima County School Census. Microfilmed copy available at the Arizona State Library, Archives and Public Records.

Barter, G. W. (compiler)

1881 Directory of the City of Tucson for the Year 1881. H. S. Crocker & Co., San Francisco.

Bolton, Herbert Eugene

1930 Anza's California Expeditions. Volume V. University of California Press, Berkeley.

Carmony, Neil

1994 Whiskey, Six-Guns & Red-Light Ladies: George Hand's Saloon Diary, Tucson, 1875-1878. High-Lonesome Books, Silver City, New Mexico.

Chambers, George W., and C. L. Sonnichsen

1974 San Agustin, First Cathedral Church in Arizona. Arizona Historical Society, Tucson.

Chapman Publishing Company

1901 Portrait and Biographical Record of Arizona. Chapman Publ. Co., Chicago.

Citizen Printing & Publishing Company

1897 Tucson City Directory, 1897-1898. Tucson, Arizona.

Cobler & Co.

1883 *Tucson and Tombstone General and Business Directory for 1883 and 1884.* Daily Citizen Steam Printing Establishment, Tucson.

Collins, Karen Sikes

1970 Fray Pedro de Arriquibar's Census of Tucson, 1820. *The Journal of Arizona History*, Vol. 11:1 [note- this is actually the 1797 census. An annotated discussion of mis-translated names is available at the Historical Society in Manuscript 1079, Box 5, File 83].

Connell, Chas. T.

- 1899 City of Tucson General and Business Directory for '99=1900. Tucson, Arizona [?].
- 1901 City of Tucson General and Business Directory, 1901. Tucson, Arizona [?].
- 1902 City of Tucson and Southern Arizona Business Directory 1902. Tucson, Arizona [?].

Cosulich, Bernice

1940 "Only gentle Memories Cling to Member of Oldest Family," Arizona Daily Star, 22 July 1940.

Dobyns, Henry F.

- 1967 Tubac Through Four Centuries: An Historical Resume and Analysis.
- 1972 The 1797 Population of the Presidio of Tucson: A Reconsideration. *The Journal of Arizona History*, Vol. 13(3):205-209.
- 1976 Spanish Colonial Tucson" A Demographic History. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

Elias Chomina, Armando

1986 Compendio de Datos Historicos de la Familia Elias. Privately printed, Hermosillo, Sonora, Mexico.

Gallego, Hilario

1935 Reminiscences of an Arizona Pioneer. Arizona Historical Review, Vol. 6(1):75-81.

Herring, Patricia R.

1995 General Jose Cosme Urrea: His Life and Times, 1797-1849. A. H. Clark Company, Spokane, WA.

Holder, Lynne Wright

1992 Our Pioneer Family, Urias-Wright. Tucson.

Holterman, Jack

1956 Jose Zuniga. *The Kiva*, Vol. 22(1):1-4.

Journals of Private Land Claims

n.d. Volume 1, Arizona Territorial Surveyor General. Microfilm173, University of Arizona Library, Tucson.

Lockwood, Frank C.

1943 Life in Old Tucson, 1854-1864. The Ward Ritchie Press, Los Angeles.

McCarty, Kieran

1976 Desert Documentary: The Spanish years, 1767-1821. Historical Monograph No. 4. Arizona Historical Society, Tucson.

McCarty, Kieran

- 1981 Tucson Census of 1831. *Copper State Bulletin*. Arizona Genealogical Society. Vol. XVI(1):5-9 and Vol. XVI(2):41-47.
- 1982a Tubac Census of 1831. *Copper State Bulletin*, Arizona State Genealogical Society, Vol. XVII(1):unpaginated.
- 1982b Santa Cruz Census of 1831. Copper State Bulletin, Arizona State Genealogical Society, Vol. XVII, no. 2-4.
- 1997 A Frontier Documentary: Sonora and Tucson, 1821-1848. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

Negley, Floyd R.

1997 Arizona Marriages, Pima County marriage Books 5-10, Feb. 1912 through Dec. 1926. Arizona State Genealogical Society, Tucson.

Negley, Floyd R., and Marcia S. Lindley

1994 Negley and Lindley 1994. Arizona State Genealogical Society, Tucson.

Officer, James E.

1989 Hispanic Arizona, 1536-1856. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

Officer, James E., and Henry F. Dobyns

1984 Teodoro Ramirez, Citizen of Tucson. The Journal of Arizona History, Vol. 25(3): 221-244.

R. L. Polk & Co.

1884 Colorado, New Mexico, Utah, Nevada, Wyoming and Arizona Gazetteer & business Directory Vol. 1. A. C. Danser, Chicago.

Ray, Anthony

2008 Descendants of Cristobal Francisco de Ortega. Manuscript on file, Desert Archaeology.

Santiago, Mark

2003 The Red Captain: the Life of Hugo O'Conor, Commandant Inspector of the Interior Provinces of New Spain. Museum monograph no. 9, Arizona Historical Society, Tucson.

Schellie, Don

1968 Vast Doman of Blood: The Story of the Camp Grant Massacre. Westernlore Press, Los Angeles.

Sheridan, Thomas

1992 Los Tucsonenses: The Mexican Community in Tucson, 1854-1941. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

Stein, Pat

1993 Historical Resources of the Northern Tucson Basin. In *The Northern Tucson Basin Survey: Research Directions and Background Studies*. Arizona State Museum Archaeological Series No. 182, pp. 85-122. Arizona State Museum, Tucson.

Stoner, Victor

1959 Fray Pedro de Arriquivar, Chaplain of the Royal Fort at Tucson. Arizona and the West Vol. 1(1):71-79.

Williams, Judith

1982 Plaza of the Pioneers. Tucson Museum of Art, Tucson.